

June 1, 2020

Dear President Nellis, Provost Sayrs, and Dean Plassmann,

I write as president of the American Association of Teachers of Slavic and East European Languages (AATSEEL) and on behalf of the entire executive committee of our organization. For almost seventy years AATSEEL has advocated for the study of Russia and Eastern Europe, an area of the world of vital importance to American geopolitical interests and to the possibility of world peace. The need to understand this part of the world is as urgent today as it has ever been.

As Ohio University and other institutions of higher education respond to the global health crisis caused by COVID-19, we urge you and the members of your university's administration to reconsider the cuts to faculty and staff appointments, especially the recent termination of Russian faculty Dr. Mila Shevchenko, Associate Professor of Instruction, and Tetyana Dovbnya, Visiting Assistant Professor of Russian. As the two sole faculty members teaching Russian language courses at Ohio University, Professors Shevchenko and Dovbnya are integral to the continuation of the Russian language program. Terminating their positions not only disrupts the academic plans of your undergraduate students, it negatively impacts their current and future careers. More broadly, such a decision will effectively end one of the region's most vibrant undergraduate Russian programs, depriving the university of an impactful leadership position in global education.

While we acknowledge the economic hardship OU is facing, cutting faculty and staff positions like those of the Russian program goes against the core values of your institution and the principles upon which you stand. The university's vision statement outlines that "Ohio University will be the nation's best transformative learning community where students realize their promise, faculty advance knowledge, staff achieve excellence, and alumni become global leaders." The records our colleagues have established at OU clearly demonstrate that they are fulfilling that mission. Moreover, they and their predecessors have proved transformative mentors to your students who, both during their undergraduate careers and as alumni, have gone on to be global leaders thanks to their understanding of the Russian language and Russophone culture. Terminating the positions of those very faculty who advance knowledge and achieve excellence robs your students of the opportunity to fulfill their academic potential.

The need to generate revenue and mitigate the current budgetary crisis is a common goal among US institutions of higher education. However, cutting language programs at a time of a global

pandemic and rising trends of xenophobia is not the way to reach financial stability. The disastrous consequences and the loss of opportunity for your undergraduates outweighs any possible financial benefit to closing this program. Consider, instead, the multitude of benefits learning Russian has had and will continue to have on your student population, your campus community, and your institution overall as it prepares undergraduates for the demands of a globalized, interconnected world.

Acquiring proficiency in Russian language is more important now than ever. The Russian language, which is designated by the National Security Education Program as a critical language, remains one of the most needed skills by the military and for those working in the foreign service and throughout other branches of the US government. Russian is the fourth most broadly spoken language in the world and also in demand in business and other industries. Moreover, in an election year, it seems more problematic than ever to cut this language, given its national security and cybersecurity implications.

OU alumni who have used Russian productively in private and public sectors, have repeatedly called attention to the impact their Russian professors and the learning of Russian has had in their lives. It is just such student-faculty collaboration and mentorship that sustains an institution during financial crises. Such statements from your alumni confirm what we know to be true: language learning, especially learning a critical language like Russian, gives students essential global awareness and a strategic edge both as critical thinkers and in their future careers.

We urge the administration to reconsider the planned closure of the Russian program at OU and to implement, in its place, a plan for the university's future that protects your faculty and ensures the future of your undergraduate mission.

We have shared this letter with two other national organizations: The American Council of Teachers of Russian (ACTR) and The Association for Slavic, East European and Eurasian Studies (ASEES). Both have asked to be added as signatories, and, in accordance with their wishes, we include their board members below.

Sincerely,

Michael Wachtel Professor Slavic Department Princeton University

AATSEEL Executive Council
David Cooper, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign
Diana Dukhanova, Brown University
Elizabeth Durst, University of Southern California
Melissa Frazier, Sarah Lawrence College
Yana Hashamova, Ohio State University
Kinga Kosmala, Northwestern University

Yuri Leving, Dalhousie University

Mark Lipovetsky, Columbia University

Colleen Lucey, University of Arizona

Ainsley Morse, Dartmouth University

Tom Roberts, Smith College

Elizabeth Lee Roby, Friends School of Baltimore

Gabriella Safran, Stanford University

Anna Shkireva, University of New Mexiso

Rachel Stauffer, James Madison University

Michael Wachtel, Princeton University

American Council of Teachers of Russian (ACTR) Board of Directors

Natalya Ushakova, Staten Island Technical High School, ACTR President

Alla Smyslova, Columbia University, ACTR Vice-President

Dan Davidson, Bryn Mawr College

Richard Brecht, University of Maryland

Nina Bond, Franklin & Marshall College

Tony Brown, Brigham Young University

Robert Channon, Purdue University,

Evgeny Dengub, Smith College and University of Massachusetts Amherst

Irina Dubinina, Brandeis University

Ruth Edelman, Tenafly High School

Elena Farkas, Director of Adult English Learning Center

Tom Garza, University of Texas

Peter Merrill, Whittle School & Studios

Diane Nemec-Ignashev, Carleton College

Elizabeth Lee Roby, Friends School

Colleen Lucey, University of Arizona

John Rook, Smith Middle School

Cynthia A. Ruder, University of Kentucky

Betsy Sandstrom, Thomas Jefferson H.S. of Science and Technology

Jane Shuffelton, Brighton High School

Mara Sukholutskaya, East Central University

Mark Trotter, Indiana University

Irwin Weil, Northwestern University

Association for Slavic, East European and Eurasian Studies (ASEES) Executive Committee

Jan Kubik (President, Rutgers and University College, London)

Mark Steinberg (Past President, University of Illinois in Urbana-Champaign)

Sibelan Forrester (President-Elect, Swarthmore College)

Janet Johnson (CUNY)

Harriet Murav (University of Illinois in Urbana-Champaign)

Daniel Peris (Treasurer, Federated Investors)

Lynda Park (Executive Director)